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Minutes of the Annual Meeting of Brundall Parish Council

Held on Monday 25 June 2018 at 19:00 at the 

St Laurence Centre, Brundall
	Present:


Chairman: Cllr K Wilkins
Cllr J Warns, Cllr J Warne, Cllr J Mickelburgh, Cllr R Price, Cllr M Snowling, Cllr G Buckley, Cllr L Britt, Cllr G Abbott, Cllr G Nurden
Parish Clerk: C Dickson


	
	Details
	Action

	
	Housekeeping

The Chairman advised everyone in attendance of the location of fire escapes and the procedure to be followed in the event of an evacuation.

The Chairman advised members of the public of the procedure for them speaking at Meetings of the Parish Council.  
The Chairman advised members of the public that the Parish Council would be making a sound recording of the Meeting 
	

	2018-0101

	Apologies for Absence 
Cllr F Thorpe (holiday)
Cllr Warne was welcomed back to the Council after a period of illness


	

	2018-0102
	Declarations of Interest

Disclosable (DPI) or Non-Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (NDPI)

Cllrs Nurden and Snowling – Planning items relating to Broadland DC

Cllr Buckley – agenda item 21, bills for payment

	

	2018-0103
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting(s)

It was resolved by a majority decision, with 2 abstentions, that the Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 23rd May 2018 be approved.
	

	2018-0104
	Actions from the Minutes (Not on the Agenda)

2018-0080: The Clerk informed Broadland of the resignation of Martin Russell and the appropriate period of advertisement has now passed.  No parishioner called for an election so the Parish Council is free to co-opt a new Councillor. Clerk to ask any interested parishioners for a resume, and applications to be considered at the next meeting.
2018-0085: Cllr John Warne was nominated by Cllr Price to replace Martin Russell on the Land Management Committee, Cllr Mickelburgh seconded and all agreed.
2018-0096: The Clerk submitted the Parish Council’s comments and objections to Broadland.

2018-0098:  The Clerk forwarded the email from James Robinson praising how Cremer’s Meadow is managed to the rest of the Council.

	Clerk

	2018-0105
	Public Participation

It was resolved by a unanimous decision to adjourn the Meeting 

Cllr Wilkins congratulated CCllr Andrew Proctor for his appointment as leader of Norfolk County Council.

CCllr  Andrew Proctor acknowledged that it was a big job but key to it is getting a good grip and understanding of the finances.  Once the right people are in the right jobs it will be manageable.  The property estate is enormous and needs to be rationalised.  There are challenges ahead, not least in Children’s Services with reductions in Children’s Centre budgets.  The leaders of the local District and Borough Councils met to discuss proposals to do away with District Councils and replace them with Unitary Authorities.  The consensus was that there isn’t the time or money to look into it and they work better together as they are.  The Police and Crime Commissioner has commissioned a business study into the Fire Service looking at whether there should be a change in governance, it is currently imbedded with the County Council.  There will be a public consultation before any changes are implemented.
Broadland DC collaboration with South Norfolk is not a merger.  A key report is due on the 12th July. If the go ahead is given the next stage is the creation of one Officer team serving 2 autonomous authorities Councils.

The planning application on Land East of Memorial Hall is contrary to the Development Plan, contrary to the Neighbourhood Plan, there is more than a 5 year land supply, all of which are very good reasons why the development should be objected to.

Mr Chandler reminded the Council that a while ago he had queried the lack of a Parish Council noticeboard at the West end of the village. He had suggested the entrance to Co-op and believed the management had been approached. Cllr Warne confirmed it had been discussed with Sharon Smyth as Clerk.  The possibilities were at the entrance to the Co-op, just outside or somewhere on Cucumber Lane.
Mr Phil Henry from Brundall Parkrun addressed the meeting to highlight the success of the Parkrun, which reached its 3rd birthday on the 16th June. A Hawaiian themed party was held and the cake sale raised £142 for the Blood Bikes charity. The coffee van that provides refreshment has given notice and concern was raised that if a charge is levied on any future refreshment provision Parkrun will find it difficult to get a commercial venture to attend.  The provision of refreshments was a criteria when they first set up the Parkrun.  It isn’t necessarily mandatory but was an initial stipulation, and is very important to the social side of Parkrun. 
A representative of the Plymouth Brethren Christian Church spoke to the meeting about their request for an area of graves in the Cemetery solely for their congregation.  They are appreciative of the provision as the nearest Church cemetery is otherwise Cambridge.
A member of the public asked if the Parish Council has the authority to make a resident cut back their hedge.  The Clerk confirmed that the Parish Council can make representations but has no power to enforce.  Overgrown hedges that obstruct pathways can be reported on the Norfolk County Council website.
	

	2018-0106
	Chairman’s Report

The Chairman, Kevin Wilkins spoke:

Most of the activity is work and energy going into the Land Management Committee, and we are grateful for the things they are doing.  The 3G football and activity pitch is progressing.  A lot of business goes on through the sub-committees, but they then report back to the main Council.  We are grateful for the work Claudia is doing but she is not able to do as many hours.  It is likely to be a further 6 months while Sharon is still of sick.

	

	2018-0107
	Land Management Report given by Cllr Bob Price

Cllr Price congratulated Cllr Warne on his appointment to the Land Management Committee.  
Park Run 

Everything is running smoothly with good cooperation between the Park Director and the Countryside Coordinator.  
Following the report read to the meeting in the Public Participation by Phil Henry Cllr Price raised concerns that matters discussed in the Land Management Committee were being aired before they had been finalised.  A proposition to levy a charge to any refreshment van was to be investigated and reported back to the September meeting.  Matters discussed at the Land Management Committee, or any open Parish Council meeting, are not confidential. 

The Parish Council agreed that they support the Parkrun, and have done for the 3 years it has been operational.

Cllr Nurden suggested that perhaps the Economic Development Department at BDC could be approached for assistance.

Cllr Price stated that the LMC was looking to enhance the whole of the Countryside Park and the investigations were was suitable and viable to provide concessions at other times over a  weekend.
Cllr Buckley suggested that no charge be levied but permission to trade was required.

It was agreed to stick with current protocol, the LMC will investigate and then report back to the full Parish Council and no charge will be levied until then.

Cemetery

A discussion was had regarding the Plymouth Brethren’s request for a separate area for burying their congregation.  The Cemetery Regulations state “The selection of any grave space shall be subject to the prior approval of the Clerk to the Council and consistent with the general plan of the Cemetery.  No person or persons shall be permitted to select a grave space in a particular position within the Cemetery but shall accept the next available position”.  The are no  regulations concerning purchasing more than one plot at a time.
Cllr Price proposed rejecting the application by the Plymouth Brethren for a separate area, Cllr Snowling seconded, 9 Councillors agreed and 1 voted against.

The Land Management and Advisory Committees will look at the Cemetery Regulations in regard to the purchase of more than one plot at any one time.

End of WW1 Commemoration
A site meeting has taken place with a follow up one planned.  The British Legion will organise the formal proceedings.  The Scouts are providing the seating and the list of invitees is complete.  The NCF grant application has been taken over by Cllr Price as it was submitted by Sharon.

Youth Shelter
None of the Land Management groups want it.  It has been offered to the school and if they don’t want it it will be offered to local cricket/sports clubs.  It can be stored in Cremer’s shed subject.  Storage or disposal will be discussed once it has been ascertained whether a new home can be found.
Countryside Park

This is looking good after reseeding.  Future plans include expanding the wild flower area.

Cremer’s Meadow 
Running smoothly, getting plaudits and praise for their work.  
Allotments

A request for membrane to cover vacant plots was granted, cost of under £200.
	

	2018-0108
	Memorial Hall Trustees report

Cllr Britt gave an update to the meeting as the Parish Council representative on the Memorial Hall board of trustees.  The AGM constitution states that the AGM must take place in May.  This was not possible this year due to the accounts not being ready and written permission needs to be received from the Charity Commission in order to hold an AGM at any other time.  This had not been received at the time of the deferred AGM on the 12th June so an AGM could not be held.  Trustees are nominated at the AGM so currently there are only 3 confirmed, Bob Cole, a Parish Council representative and a Church representative, all the other Trustees have resigned.  There is one employee paid for 9 hours to manage the bookings and a cleaner.  There are other volunteers but they are not Trustees.  The public can vote for between 5 and 10 additional Trustees.  Cllr Britt will be looking at the constitution as it has not been revised since it was drawn up in 1946.  The hall runs well financially but its purpose needs to be examined.  
Cllr Britt queried whether it was possible to use the Parish Council notice boards to publish Memorial Hall meeting notices.  It was agreed that it was.
	

	2018-0109
	Planning – Household

20171386 - Land East of the Memorial Hall  - deferred to a separate meeting 4th July in order to seek clarity from the applicants as to what the revisions are and to seek advice from planning advisors
20180893 - 2 storey front and side extension, single storey rear extension at Brambledene, 34 Cucumber Lane, NR13 5QR - no objection - 2 abstention

20180935 - Land at Yarmouth Road, separation of supermarket application from housing development - No comment

	Clerk

	2018-0110
	Advisory Committee Recomendations
These are draft recommendations as the minutes of the meeting are yet to be published:

· The maximum of 4 years for the term of a Chairman, in line with the election cycle

· The Clerk to remain as DPO until clarification has been sought from NALC, NPLaw and/or NPS

· The Land Management Committee Terms of Reference will state that they manage and allocate their budget as they see fit but if they overspend or require specific funds outside the budget it is referred to the full Council

· Grants and Donations are to be separated.  S137 Donations will have a maximum of £200 and be for local projects/interests.  Grants, excluding Youth projects, will have a maximum of £300 with the Council having a discretion to exceed this for worthy causes.  The Youth Fund will come under Grants but remain separate.

· Terms of reference for the Advisory Committee will include scrutiny and they will meet at least twice a year.

The above recommendations will be considered in full at the next Parish Council meeting.

The Advisory Committee will consider the Cemetery Regulations alongside the Land Management Committee
	

	2018-0111
	3G Football Pitch
Confirmation is yet to be received that the advert regarding lifting the Covenant has been placed in the newspaper.  No objections to the lifting of the Covenant have been received.
The Council is aware that it needs to be sensitive to residents who have concerns regarding the proposal to deconsecrate a section of the Cemetery for a recreation facility.

The use of Cemetery land is only an option at the moment and will be considered fully only if it is possible to lift the Covenant.  It is not yet a foregone conclusion.
	

	2018-0112
	Parish Councillor Vacancy
As per item 2018-0104 the Clerk will ask any interested parishioners to submit a brief resume about themselves and why they wish to become a Parish Councillor.
	Clerk

	2018-0113
	Website
The Clerk sought permission to update the website.  The Council agreed.  Councillors will decide what information to retain and the wording of each section before any amendments are made.
	

	2018-0114
	Finance

Financial Risk Assessment Report - Cllr Price queried the figure of £60,000 above which tenders must be sought.  This is in line with the Financial Regulations.  The Financial Risk Assessment Report was signed.  Cllr Price highlighted this as a risk.  The Advisory Committee to review this limit.
Annual Return Governance Statement – this was read to the meeting and all points agreed. It was signed by the Chairman, Cllr Wilkins, and the Clerk.

Annual Return Accounting Statements – this was agreed to be accurate by the Council and signed by the Cllr Wilkins, as Chair of the Council, and the Clerk.

Bills for payment for June 2018 – £8,011.81 including vat.  Approved with 1 abstention.
To be signed at next meeting along with confirmation that payments from the previous month. 
An exemption to the Standing Orders was agreed in order to continue the meeting for longer than 2 ½ hours
Donation request from Acle and Brundall Lions for hire of the Memorial Hall hire for their summer fete.  Cllr Nurden proposed covering the cost of the hall hire up to a maximum of £200, Cllr Warne seconded, the donation was agreed with 1 voting against.
Donation request from Brundall History Group for WW1 Commemorations. The application is for £550.  The Council agreed, with one abstention, they supported the application in principle but asked the Clerk to request definitive figures for the advertising costs as the application is for more than the Grant Policy allows.

To approve repair of play equipment and a training course for the Clerk - this was agreed
LED replacement streetlights - deferred to 4th July meeting.
Eon streetlight electricity contract -prices only valid for 3 days, the contract runs out on the 31st July.  Clerk to ask other Parishes who provides their streetlight electricity and ask for a new quote for 4th July.

	Advisory Committee
Clerk
Clerk

	2018-0115
	Clerk’s Correspondence
Following an email from David Ward regarding the removal of posters it was confirmed that it is not the policy of the Council to remove posters placed around the village, although timely removal after the event is to be encouraged.
Several parishioners have asked the Clerk for new dog poo bins around the village.  Clerk to obtain a map of current dog bins.
Poo bags are needed at Cremer’s Meadow.

An email was received regarding speeding cars along Holmesdale Road.

Thanks were received for the footpath from the moorings up to Church Fen.
An email regarding the proposed 

A parishioner brought to the Clerk’s notice that the Skate park sign directs to a public phonebox that is no longer operational.  Clerk to order a new sign.

BDC are consulting on a review of their Gambling Policy.

The Ram Pub has been deemed an “asset of community value”.  


	Clerk

	2018-0116
	Items for the next Agenda Meeting of the Parish Council
Advisory Committee recommendations
Noticeboard at the West end of the village

Allotment Rents

LED streetlight replacements

Streetlight electricity contract renewal


	

	2018-0117

	Date, time and venue of next Parish Council Meeting

23rd July – 7pm St Laurence Rooms

Meeting closed at 9.59pm
	

	Signed as a true record ……………………………………………..……..    Date ………………………… 

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	Payments for June 2018
	

	Parish clerk costs
	£4,759.92

	Grass cutting monthly contract
	£547.96

	Members Expenses
	 £                         -   

	Insurance
	 £                         -   

	Annual Fees
	£170.50

	Allotments/C Park
	£365.81

	Street Lighting
	£667.08

	Handyman
	£418.00

	Office expense
	 £                  100.18 

	Repairs and Renewals
	£200.34

	Telephone
	£57.87

	S106
	 £                         -   

	C Park
	 £                         -   

	Church Fen
	 £                         -   

	Room Hire
	£77.67

	Cremers
	£361.00

	Cemetery
	£10.48

	Projects
	£200.00

	Grant
	£75.00

	Chairman's Allowance
	 £                         -   

	
	

	
	

	Total expenditure
	£8,011.81

	RECEIPTS FOR June 2018
	

	Cemetery
	                  1,200.00 

	
	

	
	

	
	

	Total Income June 2018
	£1,200.00
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